

NEWS
OF
REDDITCH COUNCIL

Taken from the Index
of Newspaper Documents
(1853 – 2016)

This Document.....

We have been researching the history of Redditch as reported in newspapers as events happened. We have collected together over 15,000 clips of such events and these have been organised into about 200 categories. Each of these documents reports the newspaper clips for that category in chronological sequence. At the start of each document is an index to the contents of that document.

*This document represents the index for “**News of Redditch Council**” documents which gives an overall view of life in Redditch through the years, 1853 - 2016.*

These documents have been created to enable those interested in researching, or just reading about Redditch history, and opportunity to see what topics have been included in the detailed documents, which, for copyright reasons, cannot be put on-line.

The detail documents are accessible off-line at shows, exhibitions and other events organised by the Redditch Local History Society.

Newspaper Titles – 22

The Redditch Board

(Document 1853 – 1899)

Contents

<i>Parish Appointments – 1853</i>	12
<i>Commissioners’ Meeting – The subject of the new sewer - 1866</i>	13
<i>To the Editor of the Birmingham Post - 1866</i>	14
<i>Local Board – The Workshops Regulation Act - 1869</i>	14
<i>The Public Lighting - 1869</i>	15
<i>Local Board – Special Meeting – Tenders for the improvements in Evesham Street, viz, kerbing and guttering - 1870</i>	16
<i>Mr H. Browning has been appointed clerk to the Local Board - 1870</i>	17
<i>A letter from Mr John Osborne, chairman of the Board, was read, announcing his resignation - 1870</i>	18
<i>The Local Board – A letter from Mr John Osborne, chairman of the Board, was read, announcing his resignation - 1870 continued</i>	19
<i>The Market-Hall Question - 1871</i>	19
<i>Local Board Election - 1871</i>	20
<i>Action Against the Local Board by H. Milward, Esq. - 1871</i>	20
<i>Local Board – The medical officer reported the health of the town to be unsatisfactory - 1872</i>	21
<i>The Local Board Boundary Question - 1873</i>	22
<i>Markets and Fairs Act - 1874</i>	23
<i>Extension of the Local Board Boundary - 1875</i>	24
<i>Election of Local Board Members - 1875</i>	24

<i>Local Board – A long discussion upon the reading of the report of the Public Works Committee - 1875</i>	25
<i>Local Board – To consider the report and plans prepared for carrying out the proposed scheme of sewerage and waterworks - 1876</i>	26
<i>The Drainage Question – Resignation of Several Members of the Board - 1876</i>	27
<i>Indignation Meeting – Five members resigned - 1876</i>	28
<i>Sewage Scheme Inquiry - 1877</i>	29
<i>Local Board – The Medical Officer’s report was most satisfactory as regards the health of the district - 1878</i>	29
<i>Local Board Election - 1878</i>	30
<i>Local Board Reports- 1878</i>	30
<i>A memorial, signed by a large number of residents, was presented, praying the board to abolish the nuisance caused by shooting galleries, shows, &c., standing on the Church Green on Saturday evenings - 1878</i>	31
<i>Mr R. S. Bartleet, and a deputation of youths, waited upon the Board with a memorial, asking for a bathing place for the town - 1878</i>	32
<i>Local Board – The medical officer strongly advised the Board to provide a hospital without loss of time - 1878</i>	33
<i>The Redditch Local Board – To consider at a future meeting the offer of several young men in the town to form a volunteer fire brigade - 1878</i>	33
<i>Board of Guardians- Complaint at the manner in which Mr Bladon, the relieving officer treated some of the poor of that district - 1878</i>	34
<i>The town of Redditch very much needs draining and other sanitary improvements - 1878</i>	35
<i>The town of Redditch very much needs draining and other sanitary improvements – 1878 continued</i>	36
<i>Mr Cranmore commented at some length on an article which had appeared in the Sanitary Record under the heading “Redditch Again” - 1878</i>	36
<i>The Lancashire Fire Insurance Company have presented to the Local Board of Health the fire engine - 1878</i>	37
<i>The Drainage - 1879</i>	38

<i>The Highway Board - 1880</i>	38
<i>Burial Board - 1880</i>	39
<i>Highway Board - 1880</i>	39
<i>Redditch Local Board - 1880</i>	40
<i>Financial – Mr Cranmore read the statement of the surveyor’s accounts - 1880</i>	40
<i>The August Fair – The Bathing Place - 1880</i>	41
<i>A letter was read from Mr J. J. Tomson, agent to Lord Windsor - 1880</i>	42
<i>Lamps for Arrow and Prospect Road - 1880</i>	43
<i>Public Works - 1880</i>	43
<i>Sanitary Committee –The law does not allow ‘keeping swine or depositing swine dung within fifty feet of any house-1880</i>	44
<i>Finance – Mr Cranmore read the financial statement - 1880</i>	44
<i>A special meeting of the Local Board to appoint Mr Alfred Buck, Worcester as arbitrator on behalf of the Board with respect to compensation to Lord Windsor and Mr Entwistle - 1880</i>	45
<i>A deputation from the Church Green Improvement Committee - 1880</i>	46
<i>A deputation from the Church Green Improvement Committee – 1880 continued</i>	47
<i>Burial Board – It was decided to purchase poles and tarpaulin - 1880</i>	48
<i>Kerbing and Guttering Prospect Road - 1880</i>	48
<i>Finance Committee – A balance of £314, which was considered very satisfactory - 1880</i>	49
<i>Public Works –Plans for alteration of property in Alcester Street and for a room at the back the Roman Catholic Chapel - 1880</i>	49
<i>Lighting – The Catapult Nuisance - 1880</i>	50
<i>Church Green Improvement - 1880</i>	51
<i>Church Green Improvement 1880 - continued</i>	52
<i>Local Board – The Medical Officer’s report stated that the health of the district was good - 1881</i>	53

<i>Prospect Road – To kerb and gutter it - 1881</i>	54
<i>Sanitation – Complaints having been made of an unnecessary quantity of black smoke issuing from different chimney stacks in the town - 1881</i>	55
<i>Lighting Committee - 1881</i>	55
<i>Finance and Public Works - 1881</i>	56
<i>Sewage Outfall at Headless Cross - 1881</i>	57
<i>Highway Board - 1881</i>	58
<i>The Irish Land Bill - 1881</i>	58
<i>Prospect Road – With respect to putting this street in repair preparatory to its being taken to by the Board - 1881</i>	59
<i>The Outfall at Headless Cross - 1881</i>	59
<i>Finance- Mr Cranmore presented the financial statement</i>	60
<i>The Sewage Question - 1881</i>	61
<i>The Midland Railway Company declined to light the footbridge over the railway - 1881</i>	62
<i>Redditch Highway Board</i>	62
<i>A special meeting of the board was held for the purpose of examining tenders for the sewerage Redditch and Headless Cross district - 1881</i>	63
<i>The Sewerage Loans of £11,000 had been deposited in the Birmingham Bank - 1881</i>	64
<i>Finance - 1881</i>	64
<i>Plans – Alterations of two shops fronts for Mr T Sarsons, Unicorn Hill, four cottages for Mr T. Hill in Orchard Street and four cottages at Headless Cross, for Mrs Wilkinson - 1881</i>	64
<i>Prospect Road – The kerbing, guttering, and repairing of this road - 1881</i>	65
<i>Mr Gorton wrote to the Board complaining of the disgraceful state of the footpath in Mucscatt’s Way - 1881</i>	65
<i>The Coming Election - 1881</i>	65
<i>The Sewerage – Local Board Election – Parish Meeting - 1881</i>	66
<i>Mr Law, the contractor, has commenced operation at the outfall works on Mr Entwistle’s land - 1881</i>	66

<i>Local Board Election - 1881</i>	67
<i>Contracts for Haulage - 1881</i>	68
<i>Districts Rates – Sewer Connection – Finance - 1881</i>	68
<i>Compensation agreed to be paid to Mr Oakley, the tenant of the land, on which the outfall works will be placed - 1881</i>	69
<i>Sanitary and Sewerage - 1881</i>	70
<i>Public Works - The Gas Question - 1881</i>	70
<i>It was decided to form a bath on a field in Brockhill Lane at an outlay of £400, provided that Lord Windsor, the owner of the land in question would give his consent - 1881</i>	71
<i>Financial - 1881</i>	72
<i>Mr Gibbs presented the report of this committee, who had passed plans for alteration of four cottages at Headless Cross - 1881</i>	73
<i>A somewhat lengthy correspondence with Mr Mogg respecting his promise to take the sewage at Headless Cross and to sell the Board two acres of land for outfall purposes - 1881</i>	74
<i>The Clerk stated that Mr Tomson had sanctioned the bathing place in Brookhill Lane, subject to the consent of the tenant being obtained - 1881</i>	75
<i>Mr Guise drew attention to the danger arising from the outward curvature of the spikes on the tree guards on the Green</i>	75
<i>Public Works – The report of this committee recommended the passing of plans for four houses in Orchard Street - 1881</i>	76
<i>Sewerage and Sanitary - 1881</i>	76
<i>Paving &c. – It was decided to lay the unpaved portion of the footway on the south side of the Market Place with blue bricks - 1881</i>	77
<i>Recreation Ground – Mr English called attention to certain repairs required to be done to the swings &c, on the recreation ground - 1881</i>	77
<i>The Finance Committee - 1881</i>	78
<i>The Public Works Committee recommended the passing of several plans - 1881</i>	79

<i>The Sewerage and Sanitary Committee reported that the sewerage works were going on satisfactorily - 1881</i>	79
<i>In about a fortnight the sewers in the Redditch portion of the district would be all in, when there will only remain the connections with old sewers and house connections to complete this portion of the work - 1881</i>	80
<i>The Clerk (Mr H. C. Browning) read a letter from Mr J. J. Tomson, Lord Windsor's agent, to the effect that notice had been given to the tenant in Brockhill Lane, in order that the proposed bathing-place might be made - 1881</i>	81
<i>Local Board - 1881</i>	81
<i>Financial - 1881</i>	82
<i>Sewerage and Sanitary Report - 1881</i>	83
<i>Financial – The engineer had forwarded a detailed statement of the charges for extra work in connection with the sewerage - 1881</i>	84
<i>Public Works Committee – Mr W. Gibbs read the report of this committee which stated that plans had been passed for two house for Mr B. Lee - 1881</i>	84
<i>Mr Booker presented the report, which stated that the new sewers are now all in, three only remaining to connect to the old ones - 1881</i>	85
<i>Lighting Prospect Road, &c. - 1881</i>	86
<i>The Clerk read a letter from Messrs. Milward enquiring how often, and how much water the Board would require to take from the Forge Millpond, for flushing purposes - 1881</i>	87
<i>The Clerk read a letter from Colonel Clive, stating that he had forwarded a number of shrubs to replace those on the Church Green - 1881</i>	88
<i>Mr W. Gibbs read the report of the Public Works Committee, which recommended that the Board purchase from the Trustees of the Roman Catholic Chapel, a slip of land on Beoley Road - 1882</i>	89
<i>Public Works - 1882</i>	89
<i>The Proposed Public Bath</i>	90
<i>Gas Works - 1882</i>	91
<i>Re-Appointment of Medical Officer – Dr. C. C. Smith - 1882</i>	92
<i>Public Works - 1882</i>	93

<i>Public Works – 1882 continued</i>	94
<i>Finance - 1882</i>	95
<i>Sewerage and Sanitary Committee - 1882</i>	96
<i>Public Works Committee to be instructed to prepare plans and estimates for a public bath on Brookhill Lane - 1882</i>	97
<i>The district had been remarkably free from zymotic diseases but the infantile mortality had been high as usual - 1882</i>	98
<i>Public Works – Plans for butcher’s shop at Headless Cross, two houses in Prospect Road etc. - 1882</i>	99
<i>Sewerage and Sanitary - The Recreation Ground - 1882</i>	100
<i>The Outfall at Headless Cross - 1882</i>	101
<i>The Filter Beds - 1882</i>	101
<i>The Fountain on the Church Green - 1882</i>	102
<i>Permission was given to open the recreation ground for the season on Easter Monday - 1882</i>	102
<i>Local Board – 1882</i>	103
<i>Recreation Ground for Headless Cross - 1882</i>	104
<i>A Bridge Over Beoley Brook - 1882</i>	104
<i>Address to the Queen - 1882</i>	104
<i>The Proposed Bridge over Beoley Brook and Finance - 1882</i>	105
<i>Public Works – It is the duty of the allotment holders to keep the fence in order - 1882</i>	106
<i>Sanitary Committee - 1882</i>	106
<i>Recreation Committee - Hewell Gardens - 1882</i>	107
<i>The New Baths – The Fountain on the Green – New Loan – Public Urinal - 1882</i>	108
<i>The August Fair - 1882</i>	108
<i>Local Board – The Medical Officer’s report stated that scarlet fever had somewhat increased – A letter was read from the Midland Railway Company - 1882</i>	109

<i>A proposition of the Baths Committee to permit season ticket holders to have private dressing-rooms - 1882</i>	110
<i>Mr Guise drew attention to the fact that strolling musicians, organ grinders, &c., were not permitted to play in the town - 1882</i>	111
<i>The Application for a Loan - 1882</i>	112
<i>Finance & Public Works Committee - 1883</i>	113
<i>Considerable discussion took place respecting that portion of the report referring to the night soil - 1883</i>	114
<i>Considerable discussion took place respecting that portion of the report referring to the night soil – 1883 continued – Sanitary Committee and Bath Committee</i>	115
<i>Letters, Assistant Surveyor and Electric Lighting - 1883</i>	116
<i>Lord Windsor’s Compensation - 1883</i>	117
<i>Waterworks Compensation & the Free Libraries Act - 1883</i>	118
<i>The Fire Brigade - 1883</i>	119
<i>New Regulations in connection with the sewerage connections, &c - 1883</i>	120
<i>The Streets Improvements – Sanitary – The Fountain on the Green - 1883</i>	121
<i>A memorial numerously and influentially signed in favour of the erection of a bridge near Beoley Mill - 1883</i>	122
<i>Parish Meeting - 1883</i>	123
<i>It was decided to open the swimming bath and the recreation ground to the public on the 1st May - 1883</i>	124
<i>The Baths - 1883</i>	125
<i>Local Board Election - 1883</i>	125
<i>Local Board - 1883</i>	126
<i>Bath and Recreation Committee - 1883</i>	127
<i>The Fountain was nearly completed and Mr R. S. Bartleet proposed turning on the water himself at 2.30 on Whit Tuesday - 1883</i>	127
<i>New Public Fountain at Redditch - 1883</i>	128

<i>The Public Works Committee recommended that the fish market be paved with blue brick - 1883</i>	129
<i>Sanitary - 1883</i>	130
<i>Public Works – Plans of houses for Mr T. Hill and Mr F. C. Huins, to be erected in Oswald Street South were examined and passed - 1883</i>	131
<i>Recreation and Baths Committee - 1883</i>	132
<i>The Late Opening of the Fountain - 1883</i>	133
<i>The Late Opening of the Fountain 1883 continued</i>	134
<i>The Late Opening of the Fountain – 1883 continued</i>	135
<i>A deputation from the Blue Ribbon Army waited on the Board and asked permission to hold meetings in the Recreation Ground - 1883</i>	136
<i>The Fountain &c. - 1883</i>	137
<i>The medical officer also read a report respecting the precautions to be taken against an epidemic of cholera - 1883</i>	138
<i>The Fountain - 1883</i>	139
<i>Burial Board - 1883</i>	139
<i>Local Board - 1883</i>	140
<i>Sanitary – The Clerk be instructed to write to the Chief of Police, asking if the question of having a mortuary upon the premises belonging to the police would be entertained - 1883</i>	141
<i>Public Works – Alterations for Mr Z. Shrimpton, Evesham Street, shop for Mr Weaver in Church Green East, etc. - 1883</i>	142
<i>The Fountain was a work of art and a credit to the town, but the consumption of water was excessive - 1883</i>	143
<i>Local Board - 1883</i>	144
<i>The Financial Position of the Local Board - 1883</i>	145
<i>Burial Board – Some conversation took place respecting the timber growing on the land presented by Lord Windsor, to enlarge the cemetery - 1884</i>	146
<i>Redditch Local Board - 1884</i>	147

<i>Public Works – Plans of two houses for Mr R. Bennett, in Upper Grove Street and two houses for Mr James, Mount Pleasant were passed - 1884</i>	148
<i>Public Works – 1884 continued</i>	149
<i>The only site suggested for a public mortuary, was a corner of the cemetery - 1884</i>	149
<i>The Cost of Church Green Improvements &c. - 1884</i>	150
<i>Local Board Election - 1884</i>	151
<i>Local Board - 1884</i>	152
<i>Local Board - 1884</i>	153
<i>The health of the district was generally good - 1884</i>	154
<i>The Bath Committee – A young lady got out of her depth in the bath, and the bath attendant plunged in with her clothes on and rescued the young lady. The Board passed a vote of commendation – Discussion took place with respect to the Board taking to a new street called Worcester Road - 1884</i>	155
<i>Public Hall Company to supply the Board with offices &c.</i>	156
<i>Local Board - 1884</i>	157
<i>The ordinary monthly meeting of the Local Board - 1884</i>	158
<i>Several cases of scarlatina had occurred - 1884</i>	159
<i>Local Board - 1885</i>	159
<i>The report of the Sanitary Committee stated that the irrigating trenches on the sewage beds would be so placed - 1885</i>	160
<i>A special meeting was held to consider the terms offered by Mr Whitehouse of Ipsley Court, for the settlement of his law suit against the Board - 1885</i>	161
<i>Local Board - 1885</i>	162
<i>A crowded public meeting was held at the Temperance Hall for the purpose of taking steps to prevent heavy rates in future - 1886</i>	163
<i>The report of the Sanitary Committee stated that the reconstruction of the filter beds was so far satisfactory - 1886</i>	164
<i>Appointment of Overseers - 1886</i>	165

<i>Messrs H. Milward and Sons, strongly urged the necessity of providing an efficient fire-engine for the town - 1886</i>	166
<i>Dr Page had reported 50 cases of measles during the month, and a large number of children were absent from school - 1887</i>	167
<i>Local Board Election</i>	168
<i>The Fire Engine Committee recommended that the tender of Messrs. Shand, Mason and Company to supply a fire engine for £157 be accepted - 1887</i>	168
<i>A long conversation took place with respect to the intermittent water supply to the town - 1887</i>	169
<i>Local Board - 1887</i>	169
<i>Local Board - 1887</i>	170
<i>There are suggestions by the Redditch justices that Hewell Grange and Ipsley (part within the Redditch Urban Sanitary District) should be transferred from Warwickshire to Worcestershire - 1887</i>	171
<i>The Boundaries Question - 1888</i>	171
<i>That such part of the parish of Ipsley as is situated within the urban sanitary district of Reddich, population 1,412 and an area of 220 acres should be transferred from Warwickshire to Worcestershire - 1888</i>	172
<i>The Clerk read a letter from the postmaster, Mr Webb, stating that the Post Office Authorities were willing to accede to the request of the Board to place a letter-box on the corner of Church Green - 1888</i>	173
<i>Redditch Local Board – Finance - 1888</i>	174
<i>The Proposed Purchase of the Public Hall - 1888</i>	175
<i>A deputation from Park Road, asking for improved light in the street waited on the Board - 1888</i>	176
<i>Local Board - 1889</i>	176
<i>Mr Woodfield, chairman of the Finance Committee announced that there would be a satisfactory balance in hand at the close of the financial year - 1889</i>	177
<i>Opening of the New Sewage Beds - 1889</i>	178

<i>The Medical Officer of Health (Dr C. C. Smith) reported that there had been three cases of diphtheria and also an outbreak of typhoid fever - 1889</i>	179
<i>A committee was formed to consider the erection of a hospital for infectious diseases - 1891</i>	179
<i>In reply to an application to Lord Windsor for land whereon to erect an infectious diseases hospital, the clerk read a reply from Lord Windsor's agent, stating that the matter should have early attention - 1891</i>	180
<i>The Municipal Buildings Question - 1891</i>	180
<i>King's Norton Rural Sanitary Authority stated that they were willing to admit into their infectious diseases hospital any patient from Redditch at a charge of 35s. weekly - 1892</i>	181
<i>Mr S. Allcock was willing to sell a piece of land in Alcester Street for the purpose of widening the street - 1892</i>	181
<i>Public Improvements - 1892</i>	182
<i>Mr J. Gross reported that the old chapel yard, in the Abbey Meadows had been properly fenced and put in due order, according to instructions - 1894</i>	183
<i>A rather heated discussion took place as to the administration of relief at Redditch - 1894</i>	184
<i>Local Board - 1894</i>	185
<i>A special meeting of the Local Board about tenders for repairing the inside of the wall of the Church Green enclosure were opened and Messrs. C. G. Huins and Sons of £17, was accepted - 1894</i>	185
<i>Local Board - 1894</i>	186
<i>The first meeting of the Urban Council was held at the Council Room and the whole of the members were present - 1895</i>	186
<i>Urban District Council - 1895</i>	187
<i>Webheath Arbitration Award - 1895</i>	187
<i>Parish Council – A special meeting was held in connection with the Herbert Street improvements - 1895</i>	188
<i>A special meeting of the Urban Council called to discuss the formation of the new gas company 1899</i>	188

The Redditch Council

(Document 1900 – 2016)

Contents

<i>Burial Board – The first question related to the right of the sexton to make certain charges for keeping graves in good order - 1901</i>	10
<i>The Manufacture of Ice-Cream - 1901</i>	11
<i>Medical Officer of Health reported that during the past month three cases of diphtheria were notified - 1901</i>	12
<i>Redditch Urban District Council invites tenders for making and sewerage a new road on the Mayfield's Estate, Mount Pleasant - 1903</i>	12
<i>"Not Fit for Pigs" – Complaints of Redditch Slums Denied - 1914</i>	13
<i>The Food Campaign – 1917 -</i>	14
<i>Empire Day Performance – 1917</i>	14
<i>Proposed Communal Kitchen at Redditch – 1918</i>	15
<i>War Memorial – 1919</i>	17
<i>It was hoped it would soon be possible to light the town as they did before the war - 1919</i>	18
<i>A Generous Gift to Redditch – Ten Acres for Recreation Purposes - 1927</i>	19
<i>The Council invites offers for the Underwood only growing on 47 acres or thereabouts at Pitcheroak Wood, Redditch - 1940</i>	19
<i>The Council invite tenders for the erection of 80 houses on land adjoining Batchley Road and in Ashtree Road, Redditch - 1940</i>	20
<i>The Council invite tenders for the erection of 100 houses on the Greenlands Farm Estate, Studley Road, Redditch - 1940</i>	21
<i>Mr C. H. Blackford was elected chairman - 1941</i>	21
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Fire and Ambulance Services - Applications are invited for an appointment as full time fireman - 1941</i>	22

<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Treasurer’s Department – Appointment of Temporary Lady Assistant - 1941</i>	23
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Clerk’s Department – Appointment of Civil Defence Administrative Assisitant - 1941</i>	24
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – British Restaurants - 1942</i>	25
<i>Completion of 74 Houses on The Batchley Estate – Tenders are invited for the above works in accordance with the approved Contract Specification - 1942</i>	26
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Appointment of Billeting Officer - 1942</i>	27
<i>It is proposed that a 200,000 gallon static water tank to be erected - 1943</i>	28
<i>Redditch Urban Council - 1944</i>	28
<i>A salmon-fly and a needle, two emblems new to British civic heraldry, are used in the arms which have just been granted by the Kings-of-Arms to the Redditch Urban District Council - 1944</i>	29
<i>Redditch Urban District Council Swimming Baths – Painting and Repairs - 1945</i>	30
<i>Maternity Home Plan for Redditch - 1945</i>	31
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Completion of 74 Houses at Salters Lane on the Batchley Estate - 1945</i>	32
<i>Redditch Urban District Food Control Committee – Change of Ownership - 1945</i>	33
<i>Does part of Bordesley Abbey still exist below ground? - 1959</i>	34
<i>Younger members of the Library? - 1959</i>	35
<i>15,000 New Jobs Needed by 1976 - 1968</i>	36
<i>Hostel Paying its way – at the moment (Abbey Hostel) - 1968</i>	37
<i>Gypsy camp site plan for Redditch - 1977</i>	38
<i>Council chiefs have issued a hot-weather warning to local folk – don’t cool off in the Arrow Valley Lake - 1981</i>	39
<i>Council ‘despairs’ over trolley problem - 1981</i>	40
<i>Pressure for new footpath – to link Wells Close and Evesham Road, Crabbs Cross - 1981</i>	41

<i>Get priorities right, Wareing warns council – Redditch can no longer afford to spend money on amenities like the Abbey Stadium - 1981</i>	42
<i>Vehicle ban in town market plan - 1982</i>	43
<i>Crabbs Cross residents set to win their fight to stop juggernauts and coaches parking on land near their homes in Evesham Road - 1982</i>	44
<i>Town benefactor, Tom Wilson may be ordered to move his Winter quarters to a different site - 1982</i>	45
<i>Fury at Council’s park tip verdict – Accidents that could happen at Morton Stanley Parks proposed tip will be the responsibility of the borough concillors, say angry Headless Cross residents - 1983</i>	46
<i>Fury at Council’s park tip verdict – Accidents that could happen at Morton Stanley Parks proposed tip will be the responsibility of the borough concillors, say angry Headless Cross residents – 1983 continued</i>	47
<i>Free bus passes ‘a threat to jobs’ - 1983</i>	47
<i>£1m housing deal for Terry’s Field – Shocked Abbeydale residents claim they have been ‘stabbed in the back’ after Terry’s Field was sold for £1 million - 1993</i>	48
<i>The Commission for the New Towns is set to be shut down by March 1998 after 46 years - 1993</i>	49
<i>A New drive to sell off land and factory space in Redditch has been launched by the Commission for New Towns - 1993</i>	50
<i>Council makes official start to woods project - 1993</i>	51
<i>Lease trap residents supported by council - 1994</i>	52
<i>Claims of ‘good deal’ on tax rise – Council tax bills for 1994 will be around £30 up on last year’s – taking charges to an average £600</i>	53
<i>Retiring Redditch councillor Walter Stranz was showered with gifts at a ceremony to honour him with freedom of the borough - 1994</i>	54
<i>Hot spot plan for centre clean-up - 1999</i>	55
<i>A National study to help conserve wildlife has been started with Redditch council on board - 2000</i>	56
<i>Council is on target - 2000</i>	57

<i>Site earmarked for holocaust memorial - 2005</i>	58
<i>Town plans are announced - 2005</i>	58
<i>Jack Straw visits Redditch - 2006</i>	59
<i>Have your say on town's future - 2008</i>	60
<i>Stalwart councillor, Jack Cooson, set to stand down – 2011</i>	61
<i>Lodge Park Pool is given a makeover - 2011</i>	62
<i>Councillors have demanded changes to the roundabout by Sainsbury's - 2012</i>	63
<i>£1million to spruce up Church Hill - 2012</i>	63
<i>A roundabout way to net thousands for council - 2013</i>	64
<i>Large swathes of Redditch are set to be plunged into darkness during the early hours of the morning as the county council rolls out a major switch off of street lighting - 2014</i>	65
<i>Thousand more homes could be built - 2014</i>	66
<i>Youth House sale slammed - 2014</i>	67
<i>Anger at call to use community cash on lighting - 2014</i>	68
<i>Play area plan for old market site unveiled - 2014</i>	69
<i>Supermarket giant Asda's bid to come to Redditch is in limbo after councillors delayed a decision amid questions about the legality of a U-turn by planners - 2014</i>	70
<i>Wilson's are blocked from centre in dispute over fair – 2014</i>	71
<i>Delays selling a town centre building, "Threadneedle House," have been criticised by the former leader of the council - 2014</i>	72
<i>New steps too high for many to climb - 2014</i>	73
<i>Council has 'no clear plan to balance books' - 2014</i>	74
<i>A pledge to fight for better mental health services has been officially backed by Redditch Borough Council - 2014</i>	75
<i>Labour councillors have rejected freezing the cost of children's swimming lessons after accusing the Conservatives of trying to grab the headlines - 2014</i>	76
<i>Cutting Council costs tops list - 2014</i>	77

<i>Concern as many face increased rent arrears – Almost half of people in council housing affected by changes to council tax benefit have seen their rent arrears increase. – November 2014</i>	78
<i>Council pair prepared to walk the walk - 2014</i>	79
<i>Query over OAP bus use sparks angry row - 2014</i>	80
<i>Dirty market ‘is letting down town’ – December 2014</i>	81
<i>Council services could have to be provided without any government funding in future years if cuts to local government continue - 2014</i>	82
<i>Year message is council tax will rise - 2015</i>	83
<i>Parking Complaints spark call for action - 2015</i>	84
<i>Move to use unspent money splits opinion - 2015</i>	85
<i>Cash-saving ideas could bring awards for county - 2015</i>	85
<i>Bailout fund of £500k to help pay mortgages - 2015</i>	86
<i>Top employee shelved in library cost cutting - 2015</i>	87
<i>Councillors in Redditch will remain the lowest paid in Worcestershire after rejecting a proposal to increase their allowances - 2015</i>	88
<i>Council is blasted for letting CAB collapse - 2015</i>	89
<i>The former tax office could be turned into housing following a bid by the council to lift restrictions on the building’s use - 2015</i>	90
<i>Councils step into cash breach for most in need - 2015</i>	91
<i>Parking patrols are set to be cut to plug a hole in the council’s books caused by more motorists parking legally - 2015</i>	92
<i>The Council’s opposition leader has called for rule changes to allow councillors to deal with problems in other areas - 2015</i>	93
<i>Parking regulations could be put in place to end a nightmare situation for businesses in Moons Moat - 2015</i>	94
<i>Borough Council makes pledge to take on up to 16 apprentices - 2015</i>	94
<i>Stadium trust move branded a ‘con’ - 2015</i>	95

<i>A former council leader stormed out of a meeting claiming she was ‘appalled’ by the situation at the Alexandra Hospital being used to score political points - 2015</i>	96
<i>Taxpayers foot £15,000 bill for planning flaws - 2015</i>	97
<i>Borough defend small rise in tax - 2015</i>	98
<i>Trees on one of the borough’s notorious roundabouts are due to be chopped down due to safety fears - 2015</i>	99
<i>A vital telephone support service for the borough’s army of unpaid carers will continue - 2015</i>	100
<i>Figures prompt fresh push on residents recycling - 2015</i>	101
<i>A Special flag was raised above Redditch Town Hall to commemorate Commonwealth Day - 2015</i>	102
<i>Redditch has been named as one of the most unaffordable places in the West Midlands to rent a property - 2015</i>	103
<i>A further 54 garages in Woodrow are set to be knocked down to improve parking – 2015</i>	104
<i>Loss of trees sparks alarm - 2015</i>	105
<i>Council sees new ways to run market - 2015</i>	106
<i>Third of Council Seats Contested - 2015</i>	107
<i>Jubilant Tories take four seats as Labour Council clings on - 2015</i>	109
<i>Where the votes went in the Redditch local elections - 2015</i>	110
<i>‘A credit to Redditch’ – Praise for Labour’s Rebecca Blake - 2015</i>	111
<i>Planning Inspector raps council over housing plans - 2015</i>	112
<i>Armed Forces Day heralds new flag in Redditch - 2015</i>	113
<i>£7m Agency Bill branded ‘Insult’ - 2015</i>	114
<i>Residents angry at mess left by travellers in Ipsley - 2015</i>	115
<i>Borough urged to join in creation of regional powerhouse - 2015</i>	116
<i>Traders eye bid to run Market - 2015</i>	117

<i>Green light for market traders to bid for Redditch Market - 2015</i>	118
<i>Redditch in landmark agreement to back LGBT Community - 2015</i>	119
<i>Residents owe £3.5m in unpaid council tax - 2015</i>	120
<i>Row over £150k 'hole in the Council's budget - 2015</i>	121
<i>Disappointment at appeal result – Residents fighting plans to build 3,400 new homes at Webheath and Bentley - 2015</i>	122
<i>County 'may be stumbling block' - 2015</i>	123
<i>Summer of fun in store for Redditch youngsters - 2015</i>	123
<i>Market petition over 750 mark - 2015</i>	124
<i>Builders to face charges for naming streets and numbering houses - 2015</i>	125
<i>Redditch residents to have their say on combined authority plan - 2015</i>	126
<i>Rallying call to help refugees as Redditch councillor speaks out over crisis - 2015</i>	127
<i>Good housekeeping praised as Redditch banks £819,000 - 2015</i>	128
<i>Redditch Council asks for 18 months to re-visit plans for 3,400 homes - 2015</i>	129
<i>Grants for community projects up for grabs from Redditch council - 2015</i>	130
<i>Council U-turns on haven for refugees - 2015</i>	131
<i>Clean up the streets – councillor's plea over litter left lying around in Redditch - 2015</i>	132
<i>Week-long crackdown targets rogue traders in Redditch and across county - 2015</i>	133
<i>History made as Redditch votes in favour of joining West Midlands Combined Authority - 2015</i>	134
<i>Redditch Council officers blasted over lack of report on gas safety check scandal - 2015</i>	136
<i>Combined Authority rolls out the red carpet for Redditch - 2015</i>	137
<i>Redditch could lose £857,000 a year under rent cut proposals says council leader Councillor Bill Hartnet - 2015</i>	139
<i>Residents invited to Town Hall for Redditch Area Forum - 2015</i>	140
<i>It's good news for Redditch' as Chancellor George Osborne gives Combined Authority the green light - 2015</i>	141

<i>Creating a better Redditch - 2015</i>	142
<i>Redditch county councillor demands Diamond Bus bosses be hauled to County Hall - 2015</i>	143
<i>Council reveals £100m needed over four years - 2015</i>	144
<i>One-way no way for Mount Pleasant parking issue - 2015</i>	145
<i>Diamond Bus pledge to improve services by signing County Council action plan - 2015</i>	146
<i>Outsourcing leisure facilities is on hold - 2015</i>	147
<i>Redditch cremation fees rise to pay for revamp - 2015</i>	148
<i>Council Tax set to rise - 2015</i>	149
<i>Call for debate on rising costs - 2015</i>	150
<i>Redditch outdoor market to be run by private company - 2015</i>	151
<i>It's a time to come together – Christmas message from Leader of Redditch Council – 2015</i>	152
<i>Redditch Borough Council grants up for grabs</i>	153
<i>Tory county councillor Philip Gretton, who represents Redditch South, told to resign over “diabolical” findings into use of consultants</i>	154
<i>Leader of Redditch council set to speak on refugee crisis on Central TV</i>	156
<i>Karen Lumley and Bill Hartnett write to ease Redditch concerns on refugees</i>	157
<i>Under starter’s orders for May at full council</i>	158
<i>How Redditch is helping out</i>	159
<i>Redditch borough council to consult with public over rat problem</i>	160
<i>Not in my name</i>	161
<i>Redditch Borough Councillors vote against extra £56,500 cash boost - 2016</i>	161
<i>Redditch Council to support online safety day - 2016</i>	162
<i>Redditch to receive £88k to ‘cushion’ blow of cutbacks</i>	162
<i>Contamination fears over 200-homes land - 2016</i>	163

<i>Politicians keep up fight for Alex future - 2016</i>	164
<i>County Council issues cold weather alert with temperatures expected to plunge - 2016</i>	165
<i>Worcestershire County Council withdraw Diamond school contracts – 2016</i>	166
<i>Diamond due to cease a further two school services - 2016</i>	167
<i>Redditch householders to see council tax rise - 2016</i>	168
<i>Sunshine all the way as Redditch Council taps into solar power - 2016</i>	169
<i>Garage demolition scheme continues in Woodrow - 2016</i>	170
<i>Redditch Council accused of “taking money” which helps support people dying of cancer - 2016</i>	171
<i>Tributes paid to former Redditch councillor Ray Beech - 2016</i>	173
<i>Redditch Borough Council refuse planning permission on imagination Street’s trampoline park - 2016</i>	174
<i>Council Staff warned: Follow the rules over hiring consultants or face punishment – 2016</i>	176
<i>Redditch residents invited to have their say on proposed council tax change - 2016</i>	177
<i>Elections 2016: And they’re off! Redditch Borough Council contest kicks off - 2016</i>	178
<i>Redditch set to receive £850,000 town centre facelift</i>	180
<i>Deputy Leader of the Labour Party Tom Watson comes to Redditch - 2016</i>	181
<i>Worcestershire now under pressure to take in more Syrian refugees - 2016</i>	182
<i>Labour retain control of Redditch Borough council - 2016</i>	183
<i>“Historic moment” as Redditch first town to accept Syrian refugees - 2016</i>	184
<i>Thanks for Vote - 2016</i>	185
<i>Councillors Juliet Brunner and Brandon Clayton meet top boss at Diamond Bus - 2016</i>	186
<i>Redditch MP Karen Lumley and council leader Bill Hartnett to hold public meeting on the Alexandra Hospital - 2016</i>	187
<i>Councillors battle it out over future development of Redditch Borough - 2016</i>	188

<i>Redditch councillors unanimously back anti-hate crime motion - 2016</i>	<i>189</i>
<i>Redditch crematorium in line for top honour - 2016</i>	<i>190</i>
<i>Council plans fears over Redditch library - 2016</i>	<i>191</i>
<i>Calls for action to be taken on Redditch bridge at meeting - 2016</i>	<i>193</i>
<i>Redditch Council pays 5,000 in court fees and clean up after travellers invade land behind Lineholt Close in Oakenshaw - 2016</i>	<i>194</i>
<i>Voluntary grants are up for grabs in Redditch - 2016</i>	<i>195</i>
<i>Worcestershire County Council's Home Care Services rated 'good' in Care Quality Commission report - 2016</i>	<i>196</i>
<i>Government cuts in Redditch grant raised at the Labour Party conference - 2016</i>	<i>197</i>
<i>More Redditch garages demolished to make way for parking - 2016</i>	<i>198</i>
<i>Acknowledgements</i>	<i>199</i>

Redditch Mayors

(Document 1980 – 2016)

Contents

<i>Redditch Mayors (Past and Present)</i>	7
<i>Honorary Freeman of the Borough of Redditch</i>	8
<i>Newspaper is welcomed by Mayor – Borough Mayor Councillor Mrs Pat Wilson</i>	9
<i>Mayor's Warning – 1982</i>	10
<i>The Mayor who will get a new parlour – Councillor Bob Smith – 1982/3</i>	11
<i>Nasty Shock for Mayor – 1983</i>	12
<i>Betty's gotta lotta bottle! - 1983</i>	13
<i>Mayor's message from the crystal ball – 1983</i>	14
<i>The Message is: "We're glad to see you"- 1983</i>	15
<i>In 1985 British Rail London Midland Region staged a number of rail weeks</i>	16
<i>Life and Times of Mayor Arthur - 1985</i>	17
<i>Mayor's appeal flops – 1989</i>	18
<i>AMONG the political big-wigs gathering at the Labour Party Conference – 2000</i>	19
<i>Maurice Clarke - Reflecting on the role of mayor - 2001</i>	20
<i>Coun. Dot Dudley takes over as town mayor - 2001</i>	21
<i>Taxpayers face bill for elected mayor - 2001</i>	22
<i>What manner of mayor is for us? - 2001</i>	23
<i>Town's 'no' to mayor - 2001</i>	24
<i>Steve Wheeler - Mayor fashions a peep - 2003</i>	25
<i>Madge Tillsley - Jamaica honours ex-mayor - 2003</i>	25
<i>Robert John Smith - Ex-mayor dies in car tragedy - 2003</i>	26

<i>Kieth Boyd-Carpenter - Mayor to aid victims - 2003</i>	27
<i>Kieth Boyd-Carpenter - Mayor opens council - 2003</i>	27
<i>Meet Jack, our new town mayor - 2004</i>	28
<i>Diane Thomas - Mayor looks for Humanist touch - 2005</i>	29
<i>A free man in every sense – Tributes for refugee of Nazi tyranny who gave so much to the town - 2005</i>	30
<i>Town mourns a great friend and politician - 2005</i>	32
<i>Farewell to ‘a remarkable man’ - 2005</i>	33
<i>Walter’s work is remembered - 2005</i>	34
<i>In memory of town freeman - 2005</i>	35
<i>Tributes paid to former mayor - 2005</i>	36
<i>Call for Mayor to apologise in schools debate – Coun Diane Thomas - 2005</i>	37
<i>Walter Stranz - 2005</i>	38
<i>Diane Thomas - Greetings from the mayor - 2005</i>	39
<i>Alan Jones - Ex-town mayor is mourned - 2006</i>	40
<i>Diane Thomas - Mayor re-opens new look gardens - 2006</i>	41
<i>Town square is dedicated - 2006</i>	41
<i>Pat Wilson - Madam Redditch dies - 2006</i>	42
<i>Mayor to host charity concert – Coun Mike Chalk - 2006</i>	43
<i>Redditch mourns devoted mayoress – 2007</i>	44
<i>Mike Chalk - Mayor opens firm’s new HQ - 2007</i>	45
<i>David Hunt - New mayor tells of pride in post - 2007</i>	46
<i>Town pays tribute to people’s champion - 2008</i>	47
<i>Tributes paid to tireless councillor - 2008</i>	49
<i>Glowing tributes to Betty - 2008</i>	50
<i>Tribute to a peoples’ champion - 2008</i>	51

<i>Malcolm Hall - Mayor elected - 2009</i>	52
<i>Jack Field - Tributes to former Redditch mayor - 2010</i>	53
<i>Anne Davis - Former Redditch mayor is town's UKIP candidate - 2010</i>	55
<i>Redditch gets new mayor - 2010</i>	56
<i>Students in Redditch offered lifeline - 2010</i>	58
<i>Redditch bids farewell to dedicated former councillor</i>	59
<i>Redditch Conservatives retain council after bad result for the Liberal Democrats - 2011</i>	60
<i>Henry Cooper remembered - 2011</i>	61
<i>New Mayor is set to relish the role – 2011</i>	62
<i>Get set for the digital switchover – Anita Clayton - 2011</i>	63
<i>Tributes paid to a community champion – 2012</i>	64
<i>Proud new Mayor relishing the role – 2012</i>	66
<i>Proud new Mayor relishing the role – 2012 continued</i>	67
<i>Proud new Mayor relishing the role – 2012 continued</i>	68
<i>Tributes paid to “larger than life” former councillor - 2012</i>	69
<i>Tributes are paid to former town mayor - 2012</i>	71
<i>Look Forward with hope - 2012</i>	72
<i>Mayor Wanda King dedicates role to her late husband - 2013</i>	73
<i>Mayor Wanda King on hand to open new centre centre – 2013</i>	74
<i>My, look how we’ve grown – 2014</i>	75
<i>Freedom of the borough honour - 2014</i>	76
<i>Mayor set to tackle ‘hidden illness’ – 2014</i>	77
<i>Town could blaze a trail says top planner - 2014</i>	78
<i>Town proud to welcome its heroes - 2014</i>	79
<i>Keeping families safe is message - 2014</i>	80

<i>Flag is raised for our armed forces – 2014</i>	81
<i>Town Hall flies new flag thanks to Thomas Brothers - 2014</i>	83
<i>The Mayor’s Civic Service - 2014</i>	84
<i>Working together is best for wellbeing - 2014</i>	85
<i>Jamaican VIP in town for Black History celebrations - 2014</i>	86
<i>So many reasons to be very proud - 2014</i>	87
<i>Thank you to our special town - 2014</i>	88
<i>Tributes paid to former town mayor Dot Dudley - 2015</i>	89
<i>Former mayor targeted by scam phone calls - 2015</i>	90
<i>Looking for new wheels - 2015</i>	91
<i>Information about services for older people - March 2015</i>	92
<i>Chinese New Year a chance to dance – March 2015</i>	93
<i>Street art making its biggest mark – Artwork designed to revamp bus shelters and underpasses across the borough has gone on display. – March 2015</i>	94
<i>Information about services for older residents was on offer at the Town Hall. – March 2015</i>	95
<i>Back campaign to support local carers – April 2015</i>	96
<i>Crucial Year ahead for new Reddich Mayor Pattie Hill - 2015</i>	97
<i>Armed Forces Day heralds new flag in Redditch - 2015</i>	98
<i>Mayor cuts the ribbon on new B&Q store - 2015</i>	99
<i>Flying the flag for merchants - 2015</i>	100
<i>Redditch Macmillan fund raiser pulls in the crowds at The Duck Inn, Oakenshaw - 2015</i>	101
<i>It’s people power at Forge Mill exhibition - 2015</i>	102
<i>Rocking up a top total for Mayor’s charities - 2015</i>	103
<i>Redditch Community Gospel Choir on song as Mayor Community Gospel Choir on song as Mayor switches on Alex Christmas lights - 2015</i>	104

<i>Early Help volunteers praised for hard work – December 2015</i>	105
<i>Picture special: Granddaughter of Holocaust survivor lights liberation candle in Redditch - 2016</i>	106
<i>Redditch swap shops are a soaraway success - 2016</i>	108
<i>Joe Baker appointed new mayor of Redditch at the council's Annual Meeting - 2016</i>	109
<i>Redditch Mayor hits out at mass killing in gay nightclub Pulse - 2016</i>	110
<i>Green fair pulls in the crowds – but the mayor ends up in handcuffs - 2016</i>	111
<i>Acknowledgements</i>	113

Acknowledgements

In the research and compilation of this document the author acknowledges the following sources:

www.bromsgrovebmsggh.co.uk - Martin Stephens who digitised the Bromsgrove, Droitwich and Redditch Messenger for Bromsgrove BMSGH web

www.britishnewspaperarchive.co.uk – British Library Images

www.redditchstandard.co.uk - The Redditch Standard archives

www.redditchadvertiser.co.uk - The Redditch Advertiser archives

www.ancestry.co.uk